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Temporary Service Loss 

Heating System Repairs 
During the period of March 23-27 

necessary repair and alteration work 
will be performed on the High Tempera¬ 
ture-Hot Water Heating (HTHW) system 
serving the campus area. 

Repairs will be made to a broken 
heating line located in the vicinity of 
the Bookstore, while alterations will 
be made to connect the new Chemistry 
Building to the existing system. 

It is estimated that it will take 24 
hours for the pipelines to cool from 
375° to 212°, two days to make the 
necessary repairs and alterations and 
another day to fully restore service. 

The buildings that will be directly 
affected by this work include the fol¬ 
lowing: William Small Hall, duPont 
Hall, New Complex, the Commons, Hugh 
Jones Hall, Yates Hall, William and 
Mary Hall and Fraternity Complex. 

There will be NO HEAT and NO HOT 
WATER during the period of March 23-27 
in these buildings. 

'An Evening of Dance' Offered March 20-21 

The Ordhesis modem dance group will present "An Evening of Dance" Wed.  and 
Thurs.j March 20 and 213  in Phi Beta Kappa Hall at 8:15 p.m.    Pictured is Joan 
Wolbier,  a senior from Alexandria3  president of the group.    Faculty advisors 
for Ordhesis are Shirley Roby and Carol Sherman,  associate professors of 
dance.    Lighting for the production is by Susan Dandridge,  a junior from 
Martinsville.     There is no admission charge for the performance. 

Jamieson Drawing Given to William and Mary 
A drawing entitled "Mother Fleeing 

with Child" by the contemporary Ameri¬ 
can artist, Mitchell Jamieson, was 
recently donated to the College by Mr. 
and Mrs. John R. Curtis of Pleasant 
Point, Surry County. 

The drawing, a part of the Vietnam 
Plague Series, is an ink and charcoal 
drawing on paper, probably done about 
1968. 

Born in Kensington, Md., Mr. Jamie¬ 
son was educated in Washington, D.C., 
and Mexico City.  His study of art 
began in the mid-thirties, and in 1937, 
he participated in a Treasury Depart¬ 
ment Art Project doing watercolors of 
the Virgin Islands. Three of these 
were illustrated in the May, 1937, 
issue of The Magazine of Art. 

Mr. Jamieson gained international 
recognition during World War II when, 
as a lieutenant in the U.S. Navy, he 
served as a combat artist, doing a wide 
range of combat and other war scenes 
and participating in the initial land¬ 
ing of Allied forces in Normandy on 
D-Day.  In recognition of his services, 
he was awarded the Bronze Star in 1946. 
Other awards stemming from his war art 
came from the Society of Washington 
Artists (1941), the Museum of Modern 
Art (1940), the Guggenheim Foundation 
(1946), the American Academy of Arts 
and Letters (1947), and the Corcoran 
Gallery of Art (1953). 

Mr. Jamieson's art is basically 
Realist, and themes of war, its disas¬ 
ters and inhumanities, are predominate 
themes.  His work also includes land¬ 
scape and genre. 

Mr. Jamieson's works hang in The 
White House, the Whitney Museum of Art, 
The Metropolitan Museum, the Brooklyn 
Museum, Cornell University, and the 
Corcoran Gallery of Art. 

He has done murals for the Depart¬ 
ment of the Interior, and the Comptrol¬ 
ler General's Suite in Washington, as 
well as in U.S. Post Offices in Upper 
Marlboro and Laurel, Md., and Willard, 
Ohio. 

"Mother Fleeing with Child" 

Campus Exhibits 
AAUP Book Show, Lobby of Swem 

Library, 12 noon-5 p.m., ending 
March 21. 

"Raku Forms and Paintings" by Robert 
D. Crane, member of the Fine Arts 
Department, March 8-25, Andrews Gal¬ 
lery, Wednesday through Sunday, 
1-5 p.m. 

Exhibit of Publications by members 
of the faculty, Botetourt Museum, Swem 
Library, Mon.-Fri., 8 a.m.-5 p.m.. Sat. 
9 a.m.-l p.m., ending April 15. 

Chemist Gets Grant 
A grant of $4,020 from the Research 

Corporation of New York will be used to 
purchase equipment for an investigation 
of the limiting nature of haloallene 
solvolysis which is being undertaken by 
Melvyn D. Schiavelli, associate profes¬ 
sor of chemistry. 

Haloallenes are compound models for 
compounds found in biological systems. 
Because compounds found in nature are 
too complex, model compounds are used 
in research and scientists try to 
extrapolate from these, to the 
behavior of actual compounds appearing 
in nature. During the past year 
researchers here have synthesized 
approximately 14 new allenyl deriva¬ 
tives, several of which show marked 
biological activity. 

The grant from the Research Corpora¬ 
tion is made under the foundation's 
Cottrell Research Grants Program which 
supports academic research programs in 
the physical sciences and engineering 
in graduate institutions.  It will be 
used here, according to Mr. Schiavelli, 
to purchase sophisticated computing 
equipment for analysis of data on the 
compounds. 

The Research Corporation was 
founded in 1912 by Frederick Gardner 
Cottrell as a nonprofit institution for 
bringing inventions into public use and 
directing the proceeds to the support 
of scientific research. 

The foundation currently grants over 
$4 million a year to support research 
in the natural sciences and for public 
health nutrition programs; in addition, 
it provides invention evaluation and 
administration services for over 250 
educational and scientific institu¬ 
tions . 



Faculty News 
Business Administration 

James E. Smith, associate professor, 
has had two articles accepted for pub¬ 
lication this summer:  "Communication, 
Internal Auditing, and You," which will 
appear in Internal Auditor  and "An 
Evaluation of Selected Internal Audit¬ 
ing Terms," to be published as a mono¬ 
graph for internal auditors and inter¬ 
ested members of the financial commun¬ 
ity by the Institute of Internal 
Auditors. 

Religion 
Thomas M. Finn, associate professor. 

Jack D. Van Horn, assistant professor, 
and Marc M. Kellner, lecturer, attended 
the Southeastern Regional meeting of 
the American Academy of Religion in 
Chattanooga, Tenn., March 15-16. Mr. 
Finn will read a paper entitled "The 
Gospel of Philip and Gnostic Worship." 
Mr. Kellner will read a paper entitled 
"Levi ben Gerson on Providence." 

David L. Holmes, associate profes¬ 
sor, read a paper on the "Rise and Fall 
of the Established Church in Virginia" 
at the annual meeting of the Virginia 
Minister's Discussion Group held in 
Williamsburg February 24-26. 

Alumnus Named 74-75 'Writer in Residence' 

Sociology 
Professor Richard A. Peterson of 

Vanderbilt University presented a dis¬ 
cussion on "The Production of Culture" 
on March 6. The presentation focused 
upon his interests in the music indus¬ 
try in Nashville, Tenn., and traced the 
emergence of various forms of music 
during the past half-century. 

The Department has recently hired 
Barbara Walters from S.U.N.Y. at Stony 
Brook as a temporary replacement for 
Victor Liguori, associate professor, 
who will be on leave next year. Ms. 
Walters, a 1970 graduate in psychology 
from Vanderbilt University, is cur¬ 
rently completing her dissertation at 
Stony Brook in the area of the soci¬ 
ology of art. While at William and 
Mary, she will offer courses in deviant 
behavior, research methods, the soci¬ 
ology of women, and the sociology of 
art. 

Lawrence Beckhouse, Gary Kreps, and 
Jon Kemer, assistant professors, and 
Anthony Guenther, associate professor, 
attended the Alpha Kappa Delta Mid- 
Atlantic Research Symposium in Rich¬ 
mond, Feb. 28-March 2. Mr. Beckhouse 
chaired a theory section; Mr. Guenther 
was a discussant for a section on the 
sociology of corrections; and Mr. 
Kemer was a discussant for a section 
on theory. 

The following papers were presented 
by graduate students in the Department: 
"Social Change: A Reconsideration," by 
Walt Heyer; and "On the Origins of 
Alienation in Prison Society," by Bobby 
Swain and Ineke Haen. Rosalind Thomas, 
'74, presented a paper entitled "An 
Investigation into a New Mental Health 
Model: Prevention and Comprehensive 
Health Care"; and Frank Sellew, a 
graduate student in education, pre¬ 
sented a paper entitled "The Effects of 
Intergroup Contacts on Race Relations." 

Stephen Marlowe 

Stephen Marlowe, distinguished 
author of several best-selling novels 
and an alumnus of the College, has been 
appointed "writer-in-residence" for the 
1974-75 academic year, the first such 
designation in the history of the Col¬ 
lege. 

Mr. Marlowe, who is currently living 
in France, will take up residence on 
campus in September and will teach an 
advanced professional seminar in fic¬ 
tion writing in the English Department 
to selected students in each semester 
of next year. His latest work, a novel 
of political intrigue in Spain under 
Franco's regime entitled The Man With 
No Shadow,  will be published by 
Prentice-Hall in New York, April 10. 
It is expected to attract wide atten¬ 
tion and a large sale in this country 
and it has already been unofficially 
banned in Spain, Mexico and Argentina. 

Mr. Marlowe's most recent novel. 
Colossus   (1972), is a large-scale work 
based on the life of the early 19th 
century Spanish painter, Francisco 
Goya. The Summit  (1970), a novel 
centered upon the American Presidency, 
was called by The New York Times  "the 
best novel of its genre" in that year. 
His other novels written under his pre¬ 
sent name have included: The Shining 
(1963), The Search for Bruno Heidler 
(1966) and Come Over Red Rover  (1968). 

During the 1950's, following service 
in the Korean War with the U.S. First 
Army as a newspaper editor and informa¬ 
tion officer, Mr. Marlowe served what 
he terms a "long apprenticeship" in 
writing. He was an editor with the 
Scott Meredith Literary Agency, one of 

Search for Director 

Advisory Committee Set 
A seven-member committee, represent¬ 

ing the faculty, administration and 
student body, has been selected to 
advise James C. Livingston, dean of the 
undergraduate program, on the selection 
of the new Director of Minority Student 
Affairs. 

Members of the committee include 
Trudier Harris, assistant professor of 
English; Robert Welsh, professor of 
physics; Juanita Wallace, assistant 
dean of admissions; Chris Owens, presi¬ 
dent of the Student Association; 
Patricia Cooper, a junior from Virginia 
Beach; Eric Revis, a junior from 
Emporia; and Willie Webb, president of 
the Black Students Organization, a 
sophomore from Skippers. 

Mr. Livingston reports that he has 
received about fifteen applications 
from local candidates in the area and 
expects more from the advertisement 
which has been placed in The Chronicle 
of Higher Education. 

the leading organizations in its field, 
in New York for several years and, 
during this period, wrote numerous 
short stories, TV scripts, suspense 
novels and juvenile science fiction 
works under a variety of pseudonyms. 
During much of the last decade, he has 
lived in Europe--chiefly in Spain, 
France and The Netherlands — and he is 
now at work on the first novel of a 
trilogy about the Huguenots, from Henri 
IV to their migrations to Colonial 
America. 

Stephen Marlowe was born Milton 
Lesser in Brooklyn, N.Y., in 1928.  He 
graduated from William and Mary under 
his original name in the Class of 1949, 
with a B.A. in philosophy, and later 
completed course work for the M.A. in 
English at Hofstra University. 
Although he is "emphatically not an 
academic type," he says, he brings to 
his teaching a wide practical experi¬ 
ence and knowledge of the literary 
marketplace and of the problems of 
writing fiction today. 

Mr. Marlowe will select the students 
to enroll for his writing seminar from 
upper-class (Junior-Senior) and gradu¬ 
ate applicants with "a serious profes¬ 
sional interest" in writing fiction. 
Interested students should apply with¬ 
out delay to Carl R. Dolmetsch in Wren 
312, and submit generous samples of 
their writing to be forwarded to Mr. 
Marlowe in advance of April pre-regis- 
trations. 

Kurtz Accepts Position 
Stephen G. Kurtz, former editor of 

publications and director of the Insti¬ 
tute of Early American History and Cul¬ 
ture, has been named principal of 
Phillips Exeter Academy in Exeter, N.H. 

Mr. Kurtz was associated with the 
Institute for six years from 1966-72 
and served as director from 1969 until 
he resigned to become dean of Hamilton 
College, Clinton, N.Y. He will assume 
his new duties in September. 
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Personnel Bulletin 

Job Openings 
The following positions at the ... 

College are or will be vacant. 
Qualified employees who wish to be 
transferred to these positions may 
receive additional information at the 
College Personnel Office.  The College 
of William and Mary is an Equal Oppor¬ 
tunity Employer.  Accordingly, women 
and minority employees are encouraged 
to apply for those positions for which 
they feel they are qualified. 

Buildings and Grounds Superintendent A 
Building Construction Inspector 
Power Plant Superintendent B 
Housekeeping Supervisor B 
Institutional Policeman 

Southern Conference 
Spectator Conduct Code 

The spectator conduct code for the 
Southern Conference in all sports has 

been endorsed by the eight presidents 
of the Southern Conference schools and 
by Conference commissioner Kenneth 
Germann. 

Posters of the statement bearing the 
names of the presidents will be placed 
on bulletin boards and printed in game 
programs. 

The statement reads: 

"Southern Conference teams shall be 
supported with enthusiasm and dedica¬ 
tion, for strong spectator support is a 
vital part of the experience of college 
competition.  We expect good sportsman¬ 
ship from players and coaches and they 
have a right to expect the same from 
spectators.  Therefore, we urge South¬ 
ern Conference students, alumni, and 
friends to cheer their teams to victory 
while upholding those ideals our col¬ 
leges and universities have nurtured 
during the long history of the Southern 
Conference.  Our spectators should be 
courteous, judicious in choice of 
expression, and exhibit good manners 
and kindness to all others.  The score¬ 
board will reflect the quality of the 
teams in competition; the kind of sup¬ 
port given by the spectators will show¬ 
case the character of Southern Con¬ 
ference fans." 

President Thomas A. Graves, Jr., 
commented, "The statement expresses 
very much indeed the sportsmanship 
qualities we need to inculcate at each 
institution in athletic contests. 

"...the statement has my full sup¬ 
port and endorsement." 

CAMPUS PROFILE IM^^^^^c^f ^^^^€ 
Within the past five years each of 

the public colleges and universities in 
Virginia has established a program of 
institutional research. These develop¬ 
ments follow a nationwide trend and 
reflect the increasing complexity of 
programs and structure in institutions 
of higher education. 

The Office of Institutional Research 
at William and Mary coordinates the 
collection and analysis of data in such 
areas as student enrollment, faculty, 
physical facilities and budget.  These 
data are used as a basis for adminis¬ 
trative decisions on campus and for 
reporting to various State and Federal 
agencies and professional organiza¬ 
tions. 

One of the major projects of the 
office, with the cooperation of the 
Computer Center staff, has been the 
development of a coordinated data base 
for the College.  This system will 
improve the utilization of data from 
the records of the various offices and 
programs on campus.  Once the project 
is completed, the staff looks forward 
to working with individuals or groups 
of faculty or students on research pro¬ 
jects focused on improving the quality 
of educational opportunities at the 
College. This is really the primary 
purpose of institutional research pro¬ 
grams . 

The three members of the Office of 
Institutional Research have widely 
varied backgrounds of job experience. 
D. J. Herrmann, the director, has been 
a faculty member and administrator at ' 
the College for the past 22 years. He 
has served as dean of continuing 
studies, coordinator of two-year col¬ 
leges, and as director of the evening 
college, summer session, counseling and 
extension division. 

A member of the School of Education 
faculty since 1951, he received his 
bachelor's degree from Northern 
Illinois University and his master's 
and doctorate from Michigan State Uni¬ 
versity.  He previously taught at 
Michigan State and North Texas State 
universities. 

He and his wife, Marcella, have two 
children. 

Jean Keating, assistant director, 
served as director of special programs 
in the School of Continuing Studies 
before assuming her present position. 

ATGSB Test Set 
The Admission Test for Graduate 

Study in Business (ATGSB), required of 
applicants to most graduate business 
programs throughout the country, will 
be administered Saturday, March 30, in 
301 and 302 Jones Hall, at 8 a.m. 

Applicants for admission to the 
Master of Business Administration 
(M.B.A.) degree program at the College 
are required to take this test. 

Villa Chambers, D. J. Herrmann and 
Jean Keating 

She was a data analyst and aerospace 
engineer at NASA's Langley Research 
Center from 1958-68.  Very active in 
the community, she was chosen as one of 
the 10 Most Outstanding Young Women in 
the U. S. in 1970.  She is presently on 
the board of directors of the Tidewater 
Tuberculosis and Respiratory Disease 
Association, state chairman of leader¬ 
ship development for the Virginia 
Federation of Women's Clubs and presi¬ 
dent-elect of the Women's Club of 
Williamsburg. 

She is married to Gerald M. Keating, 
a supervisory astrophysicist with 
NASA's Langley Research Center. 

The third member of the staff is 
Willa Chambers, wife of Jay Chambers, 
director of the Center for Psychologi¬ 
cal Services at William and Mary.  She 
formerly worked as an educational 
research aide for the Florida legisla¬ 
ture and as a computer systems analyst 
for the Florida State University 
Student Health Service. She has also 
worked in data processing, and student 
affairs and development on other 
campuses. 

Spring Recess Schedule 
In coordination with Food Services, 

the schedule for closing the Campus 
Center and Wigwam for the Spring Recess 
is as follows: 

Friday, March 22 

Wigwam Closes 4:30 p.m. 
Campus Center Closes   5 p.m. 

Monday, April 1 

Campus Center Opens    4:30 p.m. 
Wigwam Opens 5 p.m. 

The Student Health Services Center 
will close at 5 p.m. Friday, March 22, 
and will reopen at 12 noon Sunday, 
March 31. 

At Christopher Newport 
Cleanth Brooks, noted literary 

scholar and present Gray Professor of 
Rhetoric at Yale University, will be 
the last of five speakers in the 
Christopher Newport College 1973-74 
Visiting Scholars Program. 

Mr. Brooks' lecture, "Southern 
Literature of the Twentieth Century," 
will be held on Thurs., March 28, at 
12:15 p.m. in the Campus Center 
Theatre. 

Registration forms may be obtained 
at the office of the secretary of the 
Graduate Division of the School of 
Business Administration in Room 305 of 
Hugh Jones Hall. 

The registration deadline for the 
March 30 test was March 8, but under a 
new procedure, walk-in registrations 
are permitted on the day of the examin¬ 
ation.  However, walk-in registration 
will be allowed only if sufficient 
space and test materials are available. 
An additional fee of $10 is charged for 
walk-in registration. 

Earl Gregg Swem Library will observe 
the following schedule for the Spring 
Recess effective March 22 through 
April 1. 

Friday, March 22 
Saturday, March 23 
Sunday, March 24 
Monday-Friday, 

March 25-29 
Saturday, March 30 
Sunday, March 31 
Monday, April 1 

8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
9 a.m.-6 p.m. 
1 p.m.-5 p.m. 

8 a.m.-5 p.m. 
9 a.m.-6 p.m. 
1 p.m.-5 p.m. 
8 a.m.-5 p.m. 

Regular hours will resume Tuesday, 
April 2. 



Chess Strategy Course 
Offered at VARC 

William and Mary's Office of Special 
Programs is offering a non-credit 
course in Intermediate Chess Strategy, 
beginning tonight. 

Jerry Flowers, a 1966 fine arts 
graduate currently teaching ninth grade 
social studies at Thomas Eaton Jr. High 
School in Hampton, is holding the five 
week course Tuesday evenings at the 
Virginia Associated Research Campus in 
Newport News. 

The course is designed for those who 
already know how to play chess. Mr. 
Flowers believes that there are a num¬ 
ber of good chess players in the penin¬ 
sula area who would enjoy learning some 
of the more difficult moves of the game 
and participating in local tournament 
activities.  Some of the moves he will 
teach are "center," "pass pawn," "end¬ 
game strategy," and "discover check." 
Text for the course is My System  by 
Aaron Nimzovich. 

There are two chess clubs on the 
peninsula. One of them, the Hampton 
Chess Club, was started by Mr. Flowers 
in 1972. He has also initiated a chess 
club at his junior high school. 

Mr. Flowers has been a chess fan 
since he was eleven years old when an 
extended stay in the hospital prompted 
him to take up the game. He enjoys 
playing chess both for relaxation and 
tournament competition and has twice 
won the Tidewater chess championships 
and last year placed third in the state 
championships. 

Chess has become very popular in 
recent years probably due to the notor¬ 
iety surrounding the Fischer-Spassky 
Tournament, believes Mr. Flowers. Cur¬ 
rently there are 50,000 tournament 
chess players in the United States as 
opposed to two or three thousand just a 
few years ago. 

Mr. Flowers feels that chess is an 
ideal game because it can be played on 
many different levels.  "It can be 
either a hobby or an excellent sport; 
one may play occasionally just for fun 
or really become involved in tournament 
competition," he observed. "Chess is 
not especially difficult. One can 
learn to play in 30 minutes. To master 
the game, however, is something alto¬ 
gether different--! wouldn't have a 
chance in a game against Bobby 
Fischer," he said. 

Although chess doesn't appeal to one 
particular sort of individual, it does 
seem to attract the person with an 
analytical mind who has the ability to 
concentrate for an extended period of 
time, he pointed out.  "Many chess 
players also have a proficiency in 
mathematics or music," he added. 

College Women's Club 
Mrs. Curtis O'Shell will be the 

hostess at the College Women's Club 
monthly meeting Wednesday, March 20, at 
the Reading Center in the basement of 
James Blair Terrace #42. Mrs. Shell 
will be assisted by Mrs. Daniel Gerber, 
Mrs. Charles Matthews, Mrs. James 
Cowles, and Mrs. Ronald Wheeler. 

The observation at the Reading 
Center will last from 9:30 until 
10:15 a.m., at which time there will be 
a short business meeting, followed by 
refreshments. 

Babysitting service will be avail¬ 
able during the activity. Call Nora 
Smith at 229-9330 for details and to 
reserve a place for each child. 

RBC Seeks Likeness 
Of Richard Bland 

Is it possible that some family or 
archivist in Virginia or surrounding 
states would have or know the where¬ 
abouts of a likeness of Richard Bland? 

This little known Virginia statesman 
and champion of public rights is the 
namesake of the Southside Virginia 
branch of William and Mary.  There is 
no known visualization of the man. 

The institution's new acting presi¬ 
dent. Cornelis Laban, is convinced that 
the discovery of a visual reproduction 
of the man would bring new light to 
Bland's leading role in the pre-Revolu- 
tionary War era. 

"Certainly, with the approach of the 
Bicentennial of this nation, the col¬ 
lege should make every possible attempt 
to discover a portrait or reproduction 
of its namesake," he said. 

Hike Hueter, RBC librarian, is con¬ 
tacting the Swem Library Research 
Department to learn if any leads to a 
possible likeness have been discovered 
in recent years. The search began with 
the college's founding in 1961 and was 
stepped up some five years ago by Bruce 
High during his period as librarian at 
Richard Bland. 

Contacts presently are being made 
with the Virginia State Library in 
Richmond, various historical organiza¬ 
tions and the Congressional Library in 
Washington, D.C.  Letters are also 
being mailed to known members of the 
Bland family. 

Summer Jobs Offered 
The Office of Placement (104 Morton 

Hall, Ext. 605) has received a listing 
of summer job opportunities at Saint 
Elizabeth's Hospital, Washington, D.C, 
from the U.S. Department of HEW. 

Students interested in working dur¬ 
ing the summer in Washington in the 
area of mental health should contact 
the Office of Placement. Ask for 
Ref. M-ll-3. 

Deadline for application is 
April 15. Most positions require that 
the Civil Service Commission Summer 
.Examination have been taken by March 1. 

74-75 Concert Series 
The William and Mary Concert Series 

will offer grand opera, symphony con¬ 
certs and instrumentalists during the 
1974-75 season. 

The list of concerts on next year's 
schedule will include the following: 
Goldovsky Grand Opera Theater, "La 
Traviata," Oct. 8; The Richmond Sym¬ 
phony, Oct. 31 and the Interlochen Jazz 
Quintet, Nov. 19. 

Next spring offerings will include 
the Pittsburgh Symphony Chamber Orches¬ 
tra with Christopher Parkening, guitar¬ 
ist, Feb. 18; Nikolais Dance Theatre, a 
modern dance festival in residence, 
March 11, including Dances We Dance, 
Inc., March 13; and Grant Johannesen, 
piano and Zara Nelsova, cello, 
April 24. 

Subscription drive for the 1974-75 
season will begin June 1. 

Graves Speaks to DAR 
President Graves was featured 

speaker last Tuesday evening at the 
seventy-eighth state conference of the 
Virginia Daughters of the American 
Revolution at the John Marshall Hotel 
in Richmond. 

Taking as his topic "William and 
Mary--Alma Mater of a Nation," the Col¬ 
lege's theme for the Bicentennial, Mr. 
Graves reviewed some of the highlights 
of the history of the College and its 
illustrious alumni. 

The College officially began its 
Bicentennial celebration with Charter 
Day, 1974, at which Edgar F. Shannon, 
retiring president of the University of 
Virginia, gave the principal address. 

"We can reflect with thanksgiving on 
the period of the American Revolution 
and on the part the College played from 
the beginning in educating the future 
leaders of Virginia, of Colonial 
America and of the nation about to be 
born," said Mr. Graves. 

He cited the period from 1750 to the 
Revolution as William and Mary's 
"Golden Age," when many of the leaders 
of the Virginia Colony and of the new 
nation studied at or were associated 
with the College prior to the Revolu¬ 
tion. 

Fund-Raising Drive Begins 

1974 'Common Glory' 
Production Suspended 
Delegate Lewis A. McMurran, Jr., of 

Newport News, chairman of the Board of 
Directors of the Jamestown Corp., has 
announced the start of a $100,000 fund- 
raising campaign on behalf of "The 
Common Glory." 

The purpose of the drive, according 
to Mr. McMurran, is to provide capital 
and operating funds so that the play 
will be ready to start the 1975 summer 
season with a substantially renovated 
and improved production for the 
nation's Bicentennial celebration. 

In order that the Board and the 
Trustees of the Jamestown Corporation 
and the staff of "The Common Glory" may 
work full-time in the campaign, and in 
view of the temporary fall-off of tour¬ 
ism in Virginia anticipated this sum¬ 
mer, the production of the drama will 
be suspended for the 1974 season. 

The Jamestown Corporation, a non¬ 
profit educational organization, has 
been designated by the Virginia Inde¬ 
pendence Bicentennial Commission as the 
producer of the official Bicentennial 
drama.  Therefore, Mr. McMurran pointed 
out, it becomes essential that "The 
Common Glory" will reopen in the spring 
of 1975 with the highest quality per¬ 
formance, that will do justice to 
Virginia and its role in the American 
Revolution. 

Alumna Is Honored 
Geraldine Mary McCall, '71, has been 

elected to Phi Zeta, an honorary 
society of veterinary medicine at the 
Purdue University School of Veterinary 
Science and Medicine where she is a 
junior. Miss McCall is a graduate of 
Walsingham Academy. 

She is the daughter of Col. and Mrs. 
Wilfred J. McCall, Sr., of Williams¬ 
burg . 



OFFICE OF DEVELOPMEIST 
National Science Foundation - Review of FY 1975 Budget Request 

The FY 1975 budget request for the National Science Founda¬ 
tion is $788.2 million, up $141.8 million over the FY 1974 
appropriation of $646.4 million.  Almost all of the requested 
increase, $137.9 million, is directly in support of the 
national energy RfjD program aimed at energy self-sufficiency. 
The two biggest winners are Scientific Research Project Sup¬ 
port, up $72.4 million over FY 1974, and Research Applied to 
National Needs (RANN), up $73.8 million.  The Institutional 
Grants for Science Program, which provides block grants to 
institutions based on their total amount of Federal academic 
science research, is slated for elimination, and funds for 
Science Education Improvement fall by $6.1 million in FY 1975, 
to $61.4 million.  It is quite possible that Congress will 
seek additional funding for the educational area, as it did 
during the FY 1974 appropriations process. 

Scientific Research Project Support (SRPS). A total of 
$363.7 million is requested for FY 1975, up $72.4 million from 
the 1974 total of $291.3 million.  In terms of percentages, 
largest increases will be in chemistry (42 percent), engineer¬ 
ing (33 percent), earth sciences (29 percent), materials 
research (27.5 percent), and biological sciences (23 percent). 
Over one-third of the total request or $135.3 million will 
support basic research related to long term solutions of cur¬ 
rent energy problems. 

Research Applied To National Needs (RANN).  The FY 1975 
request is $151.6 million, up $73.8 million. The Energy 
Research and Technology section receives the lion's share of 
the increase, $66.3 million, with Environmental Systems and 
Resources up $5 million. Social Systems and Human Resources 
up $2.5 million. Exploratory Research and Problem Assessment 
up $200 thousand, and Advanced Technology Applications down 
$800 thousand.  Current RANN program emphasis is placed on 
three major program areas:  energy, the environment, and 
productivity. 

Graduate Student Support. The $12.7 million requested for 
FY 1975 will support 500 new Graduate Fellowships and provide 
continuation support for approximately 960 fellowships.  In 
addition $3.2 million has been allocated for a new program of 
energy related graduate traineeships and graduate fellowships. 
The total request in this area is $300 thousand below the FY 
1974 appropriation. 

Ethnic Heritage Studies Program 

The U.S. Office of Education said it plans to publish 
regulations in the Federal Register  for the Ethnic Heritage 
Studies Program. An official said the Fiscal Year 1974 
appropriation of $2,375,000 for the program will be 
obligated for expenditure in the 1975 fiscal year beginning 
July 1. The Administration did not ask funds for the pro¬ 
gram in its 1975 budget (see Vol. XXIII, No. 6). 

The program, established by Title IX of the Elementary 
and Secondary Education Act, authorizes the U.S. Education 
Commissioner to make grants and contracts to assist in 
"planning, developing, establishing, and operating ethnic 
heritage studies programs." Each program assisted is to 
develop curriculum materials in elementary and secondary 
schools or institutions of higher education "relating to 
the history, geography, society, economy, literature, art, 
music, drama, language, and general culture of the group or 
groups with which the program is concerned, and the contri¬ 
butions of that ethnic group or groups to the American 
heritage." 

Although the application deadline will be published in 
the formal notice, an official said this deadline probably 
will be April 15. 

Guidelines will be available in Mrs. Neiman's office. 

Official Memoranda 
To: All Sophomore Students 

All students who have completed three semesters in college 
will be required to declare their fields of concentration in 
the Office of the Dean of Students between Tuesday, April 2, 
and Friday, April 12.  Prior to this, on Wednesday evening, 
March 20, students will have an opportunity to attend meetings 
sponsored by the departments to discuss concentration require¬ 
ments and career and graduate school opportunities in the 
various fields.  It is hoped that these meetings will serve to 
answer many of the questions students have relative to declar¬ 
ing their concentrations. 

Each department will make two presentations of 45 minutes 
each and will be located according to the schedule below. The 
first presentation will begin at 7 p.m. and conclude by 
7:45 p.m.  The procedure will be repeated from 7:45 p.m. to 
8:30 p.m. in order to allow students to attend the meeting of 
two different departments. 

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 20 

Science Education Improvement. The total request for FY 
1975 is $61.4 million, a decline of $6.1 million from the FY 
1974 total.  Within the FY 1975 program, $1.4 million has been 
added for two types of energy related projects, one involving 
technician education and the other visiting foreign scholars. 
Overall priorities within the Science Education program are 
(a) the development of courses to provide science training for 
careers as practitioners as well as researchers, (b) projects 
aimed at providing a broader range of students a basic under¬ 
standing of how science works and giving special emphasis to 
improving problem solving skills of students at the elementary 
and secondary levels, (c) experiments to improve the under¬ 
standing of the roles, potentials, and limitations of science 
and technology. 

The following budget detail chart shows the actual FY 1973 
expenditures, estimated expenditures for FY 1974 and FY 1975, 
and the estimated FY 1975 total for energy related activities 
in the area of scientific research. 

BUDGET PROGRAM COMPARISONS FY 1973-1975 
(Millions c )f Dollars ) 

Total 
Energy 
Related 

Scientific Research Actual Estimate Estimate Research 
Project FY 1973 FY 1974 FY 1975 FY 1975 

Support $ 277.3 $ 291.3 $ 363.7 $ 130.1 
Atmospheric Sciences (11.9) (12.6) (14.6) 
Earth Sciences ( 9.8) (10.7) (13.7) 
Oceanography (12.7) (13.8) (15.9) 
Biological Sciences (65.4) (68.6) (85.4) 
Physics (34.9) (36.4) (44.8) 
Chemistry (25.1) (26.4) (37.1) 
Astronomy ' ( 8.8) ( 9.6) (11.5) 
Mathematics (14.1) (14.7) (17.1) 
Social Sciences (23.6) (24.8) (29.0) 
Engineering (26.1) (28.5) (37.9) 
Materials Research (35.0) (35.7) (45.4) 

7-8:30 p.m. 

ANTHROPOLOGY Social Science 1 
BIOLOGY Millington 211 
BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION Small 113 
CHEMISTRY Andrews 101 
CLASSICAL STUDIES Jones 201 
ECONOMICS Social Science 141 
EDUCATION Social Science 39 
ENGLISH Social Science 342 
FINE ARTS Andrews 201 
GEOLOGY Social Science 203 
GOVERNMENT Social Science 20 
HISTORY Social Science 341 
INTERDISCIPLINARY Social Science 202 
MATHEMATICS Jones 107 
MODERN LANGUAGES Social Science 220 
MUSIC Social Science 302 
PHILOSOPHY Jones 207 
P.E. for MEN Social Science 36 
PHYSICS Small 109 
PSYCHOLOGY Millington 117 
RELIGION Jones 106 
SOCIOLOGY Social Science 201 

ALL SOPHOMORES ARE URGED TO ATTEND THESE SESSIONS EVEN IF 
THEY ARE ALREADY SURE OF THE FIELD IN WHICH THEY WILL CONCEN¬ 
TRATE. 

During the period from Tuesday, April 2, through Friday, 
April 12, sophomore students will declare their concentrations 
by appointment in the Office of the Dean of Students. The 
Dean will notify each student of the exact date of his 
appointment. Also, during April 2-12, students are to make an 
appointment with their new advisor sometime during the week of 
April 15-22 for the purpose of planning their degree program 
for the next two years and to register for the first semester 
of the 1974-75 session. Early registration for current sopho¬ 
mores will be combined with the process of declaring student 
concentrations. 

Robert A. Johnston 
Associate Dean of Faculty of 

Arts and Sciences 



Shaker Mountain School Students Visit W&M 

Students from the Shaker Mt. School 
sell bumper stickers to the audience 
following their program. 

The School of Education and Project 
PLUS program recently sponsored a pro¬ 
gram by students and staff of the 
Shaker Mountain School of Burlington, 
Vt., who explained their unusual style 
of learning. 

The school, an alternative to the 
structured styles of most public and 
private education, has existed despite 
financial problems for the past six 
years.  It has a chronic monthly defi¬ 
cit of $1500, a school building that is 
not used except after school hours auJ 
a staff of 10 who work for an average 
salary of $10 per week with room and 
board or $20 without. 

The 37 students enrolled have a 
major part in the operation of the 
school. All decisions are made by 
democratic meetings which can be called 
also at the request of a disgruntled 
student who is seeking redress of a 
grievance.  Five of the seven members 
of the admissions committee are stu¬ 
dents . 

The school is available to any stu¬ 
dent in the Burlington, Vt., area, 
regardless of previous problems or 
economic status. The large majority of 
the students are from low income fami¬ 
lies. Many were potential drop-outs. 
Some were delinquent or pre-delinquent, 
explained headmaster Jerome A. Mintz. 

The school building, an old 35 room 
mansion scheduled some day for demoli¬ 
tion, cannot be used during regular 
school hours because of area fire laws. 
One of the many challenges to a stu¬ 
dent, quipped Mr. Mintz, is finding out 
where school is--"especially if he has 
been absent for a couple of days." 
Students hold class in public buildings 
in the community and take many field 
trips. 

Students have been as far as Mexico 
and Vancouver, British Columbia, and 
were headed south from Williamsburg as 
far as gas restrictions would permit. 
They travel in a small Dodge van. 

Enroute to Williamsburg the group 
stopped in Washington and visited Con¬ 
gress . 

Raising money for travel is up to 
the students. They have shucked corn, 
set up chairs for a concert and taken 
on a variety of odd jobs to get funds. 
Local support for the school has been 
generous, said Mr. Mintz. The school 
has a tent and students take along bed 
rolls to keep travel costs at a 
minimum. 

During a slide presentation in 
Millington Hall, Mr. Mintz said he felt 
that the reason Shaker Mountain had 
survived while similar schools had 
failed was because it had started with 
two or three students - small enough to 
allow the cooperative community atmos¬ 

phere to evolve slowly and with it the 
student involvement that carries it 
along. 

Shaker Mountain has shared its 
experiences with the Mohawk Indians and 
through active exchange programs has 
helped set up alternative schools known 
as "Indian Way" schools for the 
Mohawks. 

Shaker Mountain School does no 
recruiting or advertising. Admissions 
are made on the basis of what the stu¬ 
dent has to contribute to the school 
and what the school can give to him 
rather than on past performance or test 
scores.  Students range in age from 9 - 
16 and stay varying lengths of time. 
Some are boarders, some day students. 

The school has a perfect record in 
dealing with delinquents placed in its 
custody by the courts. None have 
resumed a delinquent pattern.  Students 
in the school have received full credit 
for their time upon returning to public 
schools. According to the Peabody 
Vocabulary Test, the average Shaker 
Mountain student improves in his vocab¬ 
ulary at 2.4 times the national rate, 
said Mr. Mintz.  Shaker Mountain is an 
approved school. 

"The basic idea is an alternative 
style of learning. We consider it very 
logical and realistic, a style of liv¬ 
ing and learning by direct experience," 
explained Mr. Mintz. 

A lively discussion followed the 
slide presentation with students 
answering most of the questions. 

The visitors were entertained at 
Project PLUS. 

The visit of the Shaker Mountain 
School group was arranged in conjunc¬ 
tion with a tutorial on "Varieties of 
Conflict in Education," being offered 
in the Project PLUS program by William 
F. Losito, assistant professor of edu¬ 
cation. The tour of Williamsburg for 
the group was arranged through the 
courtesy of the Colonial Williamsburg 
Foundation. 

Flanagan Appointments 
At the request of the State Depart¬ 

ment of Education, Stuart Flanagan, 
associate professor of education, has 
been appointed by President Graves to 
represent the College as a member of 
the Committee to Study Requirements for 
Mathematics Teachers.  The committee is 
to review the present certification 
requirements for mathematics teachers 
and make recommendations for their 
revision. 

Mr. Flanagan has also been appointed 
to the Editorial Committee of the 
Virginia Elementary Mathematics Depart¬ 
ment.  All publications for State dis¬ 
tribution from this department are 
reviewed by the committee. 

In addition, Mr. Flanagan was 
recently appointed chairman of the 
Coordinating Council of the National 
Council of Teachers of Mathematics. 
This council, which will serve as an 
unofficial clearinghouse for the State 
of Virginia, is an outgrowth of two 
leadership conferences held by the NCTM 
during the past year. These conferen¬ 
ces determined that better communica¬ 
tion and coordination of activities of 
mathematics associations in the State 
are needed. 

Premiere Theatre 
Expands Productions 
In case you haven't noticed, there's 

a lot going on in the theatre this 
year, in addition to the main stage 
productions of the William and Mary 
Theatre. 

Student producers of Premiere 
Theatre recently tried an experiment in 
enlarging the scope of their work with 
"Chautauqua Productions," a traveling 
show which toured some of the residence 
halls on campus and was invited to one 
class. 

According to Louis E. Catron, who 
teaches theatre arts and playwriting in 
the Department of Theatre and Speech, 
the pilot program paced the way for 
something similar next year.  The pro¬ 
gram wasn't, however, without its 
kinks. Audiences varied from standing 
room only to less than the cast of the- 
play.  Whatever the size of the audi¬ 
ence, nevertheless, the response was 
favorable. 

Plans, said Mr. Catron, are being 
made to look ahead to the future and 
carry the idea of the Chautauqua plays 
beyond the campus and out into the com¬ 
munity for presentations to hospitals 
and other institutions. 

The Chautauqua group offered two 
original scripts on campus earlier this 
month--"The Last Train," by Leslie Anne 
Mason, directed by Diane Cale with a 
cast of Cathey Bridges, Ann Ruble and 
Steve Haner; and "A Familiar Couple," 
by Gary Charles, directed by Cathe 
Bailey.  The cast for this one included 
Mark Young, Kathy Bennett, Charles 
Menges, Terry Renire and Richard 
Madden. 

Mr. Catron said that he was inter¬ 
ested to learn during the campus pro¬ 
ductions by the Chautauqua troupe that 
many students had never attended a play 
in Phi Beta Kappa Hall, and some had 
never attended any program in the 
building. 

Aims of the Chautauqua program are 
to kindle more enthusiasm on campus for 
theatre productions as well as enabling 
student playwrights to see their work 
on stage and actors and crews to test 
their skills. 

Chautauqua was a pilot program, he 
explained, one that probably will not 
be repeated this year but a project 
from which valuable lessons will be 
learned for future programs to expand 
from the campus out into the community. 

Mr. Catron admits that he is over¬ 
whelmed by the enthusiasm of the cur¬ 
rent crop of prolific student play¬ 
wrights and suggests that there is 
probably more activity here on campus 
in 'that field than at many larger 
institutions. 

Premiere Theatre, which spawned 
Chautaugua, is just bursting with 
activity, said Mr. Catron.  "Premiere 
III, a program of three one-act plays, 
will be held April 12-14, but you'll 
have to get there early to get a spot 
in the lab theatre." Premiere IV, 
which is scheduled for early May, will 
present a full-length play. 

Lecture Set Tomorrow 
The president of the Police Founda¬ 

tion, Patrick Murphy, will speak at the^ 
Project PLUS Forum Wed., March 20, at 
7:30 p.m. in Millington Hall Audi¬ 
torium.  Mr. Murphy will take as his 
topic "The Police and Conflict." 

The Project PLUS Forum lecture 
series is under the sponsorship of a 
grant from the Sperry and Hutchinson 
Company, distributors of S§H Green 
Stamps. 



Glossary of Terms - Affirmative Action 
The following glossary of terms used in connection with 

Affirmative Action has been submitted by Jerry Van Voorhis, 
coordinator of the Affirmative Action program at the College. 

It is Mr. Van Voorhis' hope that the glossary will be help¬ 
ful to members of the College community in their understanding 
of some of the key terms used in Affirmative Action. 

12.  Suspect V. Permissible Classification: A 14th Amendment 
equal protection standard which requires that any classi¬ 
fication made by the State serve a fundamental, or com¬ 
pelling State interest in order to be considered permis¬ 
sible.  If if does not serve such an interest it is 
suspect and invalid. 

1. Affirmative Action Program: A program voluntarily 
entered into by an employer, ordered by the court, or 
undertaken to meet government contract specifications. 
While the specific elements may vary, the program 
generally includes recruitment techniques designed to 
reach minorities and women, elimination of discriminatory 
selection and promotion devices, and goals, timetables or 
some other formula which defines objective hiring aims. 

2. BFOQ: A bona fide occupational qualification is an 
exception contained in Title VII which permits an 
employer to hire on the basis of religion, sex or 
national origin "where religion, sex or national origin 
is reasonably necessary to the normal operation of that 
particular business or enterprise."  [Title VII of the 
Civil Rights Act of 1964 as amended. Sec. 703 (e) (1)]. 
The U. S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission has 
defined BFOQ narrowly in its guidelines to include only 
such things as hiring an actress for a female role. 

3. Business Necessity: A defense to the charge under Title 
VII that an employment practice adversely affects a pro¬ 
tected class and is not job related, which must meet the , 
following tests:  (a) compelling legitimate business pur¬ 
pose; (b) no acceptable alternative which would serve the 
purpose equally well without a discriminatory effect. 

4. Compliance Agency:  A federal agency designated by the 
Office of Federal Contract Compliance to monitor com¬ 
pliance with Executive Order 11246, Higher Education 
Guidelines.    The Guidelines  are the rules and regu¬ 
lations established by the Department of Health, 
Education and Welfare to implement the Executive Order 
11246, which is parallel to Congressional law in the 
executive branch of the federal bureaucracy. The 
Executive Order requires guidelines by each department 
of the federal bureaucracy implementing the Executive 
Order for the executive branch of the federal government. 
The HEW Guidelines  to Executive Order 11246 are enforced 
for all educational contract agencies by the Department 
of Labor. 

5. Due Process Clause:  In its broadest sense, the Constitu¬ 
tion requires that in matters involving possible depriva¬ 
tion of life, liberty, or property, the individual must 
have notice and an opportunity to be heard and to defend 
in order to be able to protect his individual rights. 

13. Validity Study: One of the best lay-person's definitions 
is E. Richard Larson's description of validation pro¬ 
cedures in "Employment Discrimination in State and Local 
Government," National Clearinghouse Review,  Vol. 7, 
No. 2, June 1973: 

The most basic element of test validation requires 
empirical data which demonstrate that the test is pre¬ 
dictive of or significantly correlated with important 
elements of work behavior. The primary method of mak¬ 
ing such a determination is pursuant to a criterion- 
related validity study.  In such a study various cri¬ 
teria which represent major or critical work behaviors 
are selected or developed to be used as measures of 
job performance.  These criteria must be based upon a 
careful job analysis to assure that the criteria are 
truly representative of actual job performance. 
Applicants for employment, or a sample of applicants, 
are then administered the test (or a new test restruc¬ 
tured from the job analysis), and they are also tested 
for their performance on the criteria. Their test 
performance is then compared with their performance on 
the criteria to determine whether high performance on 
the test correlates with high performance on the cri¬ 
teria, and vice versa. Correlations are expressed . 
according to mathematical formulas as coefficients of 
correlation.  In order for a test to be considered 
valid, the correlation coefficients must have both 
statistical significance and practical significance. 
Additionally, the test must be differentially vali¬ 
dated, which means that correlation coefficients must 
be obtained separately for each separate racial group 
so as to determine whether the test is equally valid 
(or invalid) for separate racial groups.  Further, the 
validation evidence must be used to determine the 
minimum cut-off score at which the test will be most 
valid.  Finally, it should be noted that an employer 
who acts upon the results of a valid test (validated 
according to the aforementioned procedures) which has 
a discriminatory effect, must affirmatively demon¬ 
strate that alternate selection procedures are 
unavailable for use. 

6. EEOC: U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, the 
agency established by Congress to administer Title VII of 
the Civil Rights Act of 1964. 

7. OFCC: Office of Federal Contract Compliance of the U.S. 
Department of Labor, responsible for administering Execu¬ 
tive Order 11246 and for setting policy and guidelines 
for Compliance Agencies. 

8. Prima Facie Case of Discrimination: Sufficient evidence 
has been offered to support a finding of discrimination 
if no rebuttal evidence sufficient to contradict or over¬ 
come is introduced by the defendant. 

9. Protected Classes: Those tlasses of persons whom the 
statute is designed to protect; e.g.. Title VII is 
designed to protect against discrimination on the basis 
of race, religion, sex and national origin, whereas Title 
VI includes all of the Title VII classes except sex. 

10. Protective Laws:  Laws passed by state legislatures in 
the early 1900's to "protect" women from lifting certain 
weights, working overtime, and otherwise then oppressive 
employment conditions, which have been declared contrary 
to federal laws prohibiting sex discrimination. 

11. Statistical Disparity in a Work Force: A statistical 
comparison of the number of members of protected classes 
in an employer's work force by job category with the num¬ 
ber of members of protected classes available in the 
employer's labor market who are qualified for those job 
categories--if the comparison shows certain classes are 
underrepresented in the work force there is statistical 
disparity. 

Campus Security Log 
The following thefts, reported during the period March 12- 

15, are under investigation by the Campus Security Department 
and have been reported to the Williamsburg Police Department: 

3/12 Four items stolen from Unit 9, Botetourt Residences. 
Items and their reported value: woman's leather coat, $200; 
two pair woman's boots, $55; and a ten-speed bicycle, $120. 

3/13/9:45 p.m. Hamilton man's wristwatch, silver case/band 
with blue dial, reported value of $50, stolen from Blow Gym 
locker room on March 13 around 7:30 p.m. 

3/15/2 p.m. Dark burgundy man's bicycle, black tape on handle 
bars, stolen from Unit 9, Botetourt Residences, between 6 p.m. 
March 11 and 5 p.m. March 13. 

3/14/6 p.m. Western Auto bicycle, ten-speed, yellow, stolen 
from front lawn of duPont Hall sometime between March 5-14. 

************* 

3/14/8:05 p.m.  Investigation made of noise in area of Yates 
Hall dormitory.  Complaint unfounded. 

3/15/8:30 p.m. Hit andvrun accident on Jamestown Road 
investigated by Officer William Keadle. WPD informed of inci¬ 
dent.  Accident report filed. 

3/17/6 a.m.  Accident at North end of William and Mary Hall 
involving student investigated by Officer Bruce C. Massey. 
WPD informed of incident.  Investigation continuing. 



8 THE CALENDAR 
TUESDAY, MARCH 19 

TEACHER PLACEMENT INTERVIEWS: Hampton Schools, 9 a.m.-4:30 p.m. 
INTERHALL MEETING: CC, Room C, 4 p.m. 
SA SENATE MEETING: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 
CATHOLIC MASS: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. 
LYON G. TYLER HISTORICAL SOCIETY: Don E. Fehrenbacher, "The Travels of Dred 

Scott," CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 7:30 p.m. 
FELLOWSHIP OF CHRISTIAN ATHLETES MEETING: CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 
JOHN BURLEY JEFFREYS LECTURE SERIES: Dr. Graves, Fraternity Complex Unit B, 

Lobby, 8:30 p.m. 
FRENCH NEWSREELS: French House, Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 9 p.m. 
SPANISH DISCUSSION GROUP: Spanish House, Botetourt Residences Unit 9, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 
GERMAN DISCUSSION GROUP: German House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 
PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS: Andrews, Burket & Co., Roanoke, accounting, staff 

accountant for CPA firm; J. P. Stevens & Co., Inc., Virginia, North and 
South Carolina, accounting, business, chemistry, math, manufacturing manage¬ 
ment, accounting, administrative management. 

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 20 
COLLEGE WOMEN'S CLUB MEETING: 
TEACHER PLACEMENT INTERVIEWS: 

10 a.m.-4 p.m. 
COFFEE HOUR: French House, Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 3-5 p.m. 
EVENSONG SERVICE: Wren Chapel, 4:30 p.m. 

W&M Hall, 4:30 & 8 p.m., adults $3.50, children & 

Reading Center, JBT #42 Basement, 9 a.m. 
Warren & Rappahannock, Front Royal, Schools, 

HANNEFORD CIRCUS: 
students $2 

CIRCLE K MEETING: 
WOMEN'S SWIM MEET: 

CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m. 
W&M vs. Mary Washington, Adair Pool, 7 p.m. 

COLLEGE REPUBLICANS MEETING: CC, Room C, 7:30 p.m. 
PROJECT PLUS FORUM: Millington Aud., 7:30 p.m. 
PUBLIC DEBATE: "The Energy Crisis," with Senator James McClure (R), Idaho, 

as judge and commentator, CC, Theatre, 8 p.m. 
ORCHESIS PERFORMANCE: "An Evening of Dance," PBK Aud., 8:15 p.m. 

THURSDAY, MARCH 21 
BUSINESS DEPARTMENT TELEPHONE LECTURE: John Kircher, Jones 302, 12:30 p.m. 
BASEBALL: W&M vs. Madison, Gary Park, 2 p.m. 
COFFEE HOUR: Spanish House, Botetourt Residences Unit 9, Lobby, 3-5 p.m. 
BSA MEETING: CC, Room C, 4 p.m. 
CHRISTIAN SCIENCE ORGANIZATION MEETING: CC, Green Room, 4:30 p.m. 
EPISCOPAL HOLY COMMUNION: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 
PHI DELTA KAPPA MEETING AND SOCIAL: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 7:30 p.m. 
GERMAN LANGUAGE FILM: "Deutschlandspiegel," German House, Botetourt Residences 

Unit 5, Lobby, 8 p.m. 
ORCHESIS PERFORMANCE: "An Evening of Dance," PBK Aud., 8:15 p.m. 
LAW SCHOOL LIBEL NIGHT: Williamsburg Lodge Aud., 8 p.m. 
WILLIAMSBURG PLAYERS PRODUCTION: "You're a Good Man, Charlie Brown," Hilton 

1776, 8:15 p.m., $3, students $2 

FRIDAY, MARCH 22 
TEACHER PLACEMENT INTERVIEWS: Bedford County Schools, 1-4 p.m. 
Beginning of Spring Recess, 5 p.m. 
HILLEL: Temple Beth El, 7:30 p.m. 
FOLK CONCERT: Joni Mitchell, W&M Hall, 8 p.m., $5 in advance, $6 day of 

performance 
WILLIAMSBURG PLAYERS PRODUCTION: "You're a Good Man, Charlie Brown," Hilton 

1776, 8:15 p.m., $3, students $2 
PLACEMENT OFFICE INTERVIEWS: Katherine Gibbs School, east coast, all majors, 

program for college graduates who lack skills to go into the business world. 

SATURDAY, MARCH 23 
ORGAN RECITAL: Wren Chapel, 11:30 a.m. 
WILLIAMSBURG PLAYERS PRODUCTION: "You're a Good Man, Charlie Brown," Hilton 

1776, 8:15 p.m., $3, students $2 

SUNDAY, MARCH 24 
no activities scheduled 

MONDAY, MARCH 25 
BASEBALL: W&M vs. Colgate, Gary Park, 2 p.m. 
MEN'S TENNIS MATCH: W&M vs. Colgate, Adair Courts, 3:15 p.m. 

TUESDAY, MARCH 26 
BASEBALL:    W&M vs. Colgate, Cary Park, 2 p.m. 
MEN'S TENNIS MATCH:    W&M vs. Georgetown, Adair Courts, 3:15 p.m. 
CATHOLIC MASS:    Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. 

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 27 
EVENSONG SERVICE: Wren Chapel, 4:30 p.m. 

THURSDAY, MARCH 28 
WILLIAMSBURG PLAYERS PRODUCTION: "You're a Good Man, Charlie Brown," Hilton 

1776, 8:15 p.m., $3, students $2 

FRIDAY, MARCH 29 
HILLEL: Temple Beth El, 7:30 p.m. 
WILLIAMSBURG PLAYERS PRODUCTION: "You're a Good Man, Charlie Brown," Hilton 

1776, 8:15 p.m., $3, students $2 

SATURDAY, MARCH 30 
PENINSULA MUSIC TEACHERS ASSOCIATION AUDITIONS: Ewell 100, all day 
ORGAN RECITAL: Wren Chapel, 11 a.m. 
WILLIAMSBURG PLAYERS PRODUCTION: "You're a Good Man, Charlie Brown," Hilton 

1776, 8:15 p.m., $3, students $2 

SUNDAY, MARCH 31 
no activities scheduled 

MONDAY, APRIL 1 
no activities scheduled 

TUESDAY, APRIL 2 
End of Spring Recess, 8 a.m. 
INTERHALL MEETING: CC, Room C, 4 p.m. 
CATHOLIC MASS: Wren Chapel, 7 p.m. 
SA SENATE MEETING: CC, Theatre, 7 p.m. 
MODERN LANGUAGE FILM: "Minna von Barnhelm," Botetourt Theatre, 7 p.m., 

open to the public 
FELLOWSHIP OF CHRISTIAN ATHLETES MEETING: CC, Room D, 8 p.m. 
FRENCH LANGUAGE FILM: "Du Cote de la Cote," French House, Botetourt Residences 

Unit 6, Lobby, 9 p.m. 
GERMAN DISCUSSION GROUP: German House, Botetourt Residences Unit 5, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 
SPANISH DISCUSSION GROUP: Spanish House, Botetourt Residences Unit 9, Lobby, 

10 p.m. 

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 3 
TEACHER PLACEMENT INTERVIEWS: Williamsburg-James City County Schools, 

9 a.m.-4:30 p.m. 
TIDEWATER DIVISION SUPERINTENDENTS MEETING: CC, Room A, 1:30 p.m. 
EVENSONG SERVICE: Wren Chapel, 4:30 p.m. 
RESIDENCE HALL LIFE ROOM LOTTERY: CC, Rooms A&B & Ballroom, 5 p.m. 
CIRCLE K MEETING: CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m. 
PROJECT PLUS FORUM: Millington Aud., 7:30 p.m. 
VISITING SCHOLAR LECTURE: Agnes Mongan, Martin A. Ryerson Lecturer on the Fine 

Arts, Harvard, Andrews 201, 8 p.m. 

THURSDAY, APRIL 4 
LANGLEY RESEARCH CENTER MEETING: PBK, Dodge Room, 8 a.m. 
TEACHER PLACEMENT INTERVIEWS: Alamance County, N.C., Schools, 9:30 a.m.-4 p.m. 
COFFEE HOUR: Spanish House, Botetourt Residences Unit 9, Lobby, 3-5 p.m. 
COFFEE HOUR: French House, Botetourt Residences Unit 6, Lobby, 3-5 p.m. 
BSA MEETING: CC, Room C, 4 p.m. 
LAW SCHOOL ALUMNI ASSOCIATION COCKTAIL PARTY: CC, Theatre, 4 p.m. 
CHRISTIAN SCIENCE ORGANIZATION MEETING: CC, Green Room, 4:30 p.m. 
RESIDENCE HALL LIFE ROOM LOTTERY: CC, Rooms A&B, & Ballroom, 5 p.m. 
EPISCOPAL HOLY COMMUNION: Wren Chapel, 5 p.m. 
LYON G. TYLER HISTORICAL SOCIETY: "Interpretation of an Historic Site- 

Flowerdew Hundred," Washington Basement, 7:30 p.m. 
MARSHALL-WYTHE LAW WIVES MEETING: CC, Sit 'N Bull Room, 7:30 p.m. 
ENGLISH DEPARTMENT POETIC READING: Ann Stanford, Botetourt Theatre, 8 p.m. 
GERMAN LANGUAGE FILM: "Deutschlandspiegel," German House, Botetourt Residences 

Unit 5, Lobby, 8 p.m. 
MUSIC DEPARTMENT FACULTY RECITAL: Sandra Vernon Owen, Piano, PBK, 8:15 p.m. 
WILLIAMSBURG PLAYERS PRODUCTION: "You're a Good Man, Charlie Brown," Hilton 

1776, 8:15 p.m., $3, students $2 

FOR SALE 
One set of double box springs.    Good 

condition.    $15.    Call 229-3378. 

Coffee Table,  Spanish design, 4'6" 
in length, like new, $60.    Air 
Conditioners, Sears Coldspot 14,500 
BTU, $95; Carrier 11,000 BTU, $85; 
Carrier 8,000 BTU, $75.    Call 229-7698. 

On beautiful  Piankatank River, in 
Piankatank Shores Development, 8 miles 
East of Saluda, 60 by 150 lot, wooded 
with great pines.    $1400.    Call 
229-4843. 

Sale by Owner:    3 bedroom, 2 bath, 
LR w/fireplace, DR, eat-in kitchen, 
garage, central A/C, ISO'xIZe' wooded 
lot, Lightfoot area, June occupancy, 
$37,500.    Call afternoons 229-5987. 

Sale:    household,  tool and other 
items, very low-priced.    Location: 
213 Waller Mill Rd.    Time:    Sat., 
March 16.    Phone 229-1929.     Includes 
beds, mirrors, tables, rugs, Danish 
liv.  rm.  set with gold covers, vises, 
drill, hedge clipper (like new), fans, 
dehumidifiers, refrig., 16 mm movie 
projector, elec.  typewriter, misc. 
doors, filing cases, screens, puzzles, 
picket fence, kitchenware, and many 
other items. 

CLASSIFIED ADVERTISEMENTS 
Yellow formica top table and 4 

matching chairs.    Very good condition. 
$25.    Call 229-1670 after 5 p.m. 

4-bedroom furnished home, Skipwith. 
$245 per month, June-August.    Call 
229-9817. 

LOST 
A brown suede pocketbook.    Lost on 

Old Campus, Monday, February 25.    If 
found, please contact Sue Claire Yates, 
New Complex 3, Ext.  532. 

Small  black male cat (about 5 months 
old) with a white spot on right hind 
foot.    Lost in back of Chandler Hall. 
Anyone harboring him or knowing of his 
location, please contact his owner. 
Answers to the name of Brett.    $5 
reward or more if demanded.    Contact 
L. M. Williams, Chandler 115, Ext. 363. 

Men's glasses with gold steel frame. 
Call  Jerry, Ext. 465.    Reward. 

FOUND 
Ladies Timex watch, pocketknife, and 

set of car keys may be claimed by 
owners at News Office, Ext. 331, 371. 

Found in Social  Sciences Building 
Feb.  19, pair of men's mustard colored 
leather gloves, medium size.    Owner may 
pick up at Washington 202, School of 
Education office. 

Pair of men's glasses with gray 
frame,  in black case.    Found in Mr. 
Carter's office, James Blair Hall.    May 
obtain at News Office, 125 Richmond 
Road, Ext.  331, 371. 

WANTED 
Faculty member driving to Michigan 

and back during spring recess.    Dates 
and times flexible.    Would be glad to 
take several students or faculty who 
would share gas and tolls.    Call 
Ext. 384 or 513. 

Wanted to rent:    three-bedroom, 
unfurnished house in Williamsburg, with 
attached garage or carport.    Two 
adults.    Call  229-0556. 
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